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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed June 19, 2013.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant’s compensable left knee injury

“resulted in either an aggravation of the preexisting right

knee condition or a compensable consequence injury to the

claimant’s right knee.”  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant was entitled to additional medical

treatment for his left and right knees.
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After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant’s right knee condition

was causally related to the admitted compensable injury to

the claimant’s left knee.  The Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved he was entitled to additional treatment

to both knees as currently recommended by Dr. Moore and Dr.

Arnold.    

I.  HISTORY

The testimony of John Robert Kinkade, age 53, indicated

that he began suffering from bilateral knee arthritis in

approximately 1997.  The claimant testified that he became

employed with the respondents, Tri-County Farm & Ranch

Supply, in July 2006.  The claimant testified that he

ordered parts and performed service work for the respondent-

employer.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable left knee injury on June 18, 2010. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant in a

deposition included of record:

Q.  Tell me what happened there on June 19th of
2010.

A.  The accident was June 18th....I walked out
with a co-worker to load, help him load hay.  We
went into the trailer....I climbed up and was
throwing hay bales down to him.  I was side-
stepping from left to right.  As I was side-
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stepping across, I didn’t see there was a gap
between the bales.  My right leg dropped down
in, and my left leg - my left foot went behind my
right knee, and it dropped straight down on it and
it pinned me back against the bales that was
behind me, and I couldn’t - he had to climb up and
get me down....My left knee was hurting a
little bit....Within 15 minutes, my left knee had
swelled....The next morning I couldn’t hardly
stand up, and I called, and that’s when I called
and talked to Chris Wallace.  He’s our - he’s
actually our manager.  And told him what had
happened and that I was going to go to the minor
emergency room....

Q.  And your left knee was the only thing that was
hurt in that incident.  Is that correct?

A.  At that time, yes, sir.  

Q.  Any other part of your body hurting at that
time?

A.  Not that I can remember.  

According to the record, the claimant was seen at

Midway Medical Clinic on June 19, 2010: “Pt states fell

between two hay bales and felt a ‘pop.’  C/O pain and

swelling in L knee....LOCATION: Left knee.”  The claimant

was assessed with “knee strain.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s

left knee was done on June 19, 2010: “Reason: LEFT KNEE PAIN

W/SWELLING.  FALL ON 6-18-10.”  The impression was

“Degenerative osteoarthritis changes with no fracture or

dislocation seen.”
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It was noted on July 1, 2010, “Pt. here for f/u left

knee pain, states he hurt it at work a week ago....fell

between hay bales and twisted the left knee, heard a pop on

6-18-10 while at work at Tri county.”  The assessment was

“left knee pain after injury to the knee.”  Dr. M. B.

Moore’s impression on July 29, 2010 was “Left knee: Knee

pain (719.46).  Possible torn medial meniscus.”  An MRI of

the claimant’s left knee was taken on August 6, 2010, with

the following impression:

1.  Moderate degenerative changes in the medial
compartment of the knee and in the patellofemoral
joint.  
2.  Probable complex horizontal tear of the
posterior horn of the medial meniscus extending
around into the body.  This could just be
degenerative chronic changes, although I think
there probably is actually some degree of tear.  
3.  Decompressed Baker’s cyst posterior to the
medial knee.  
4.  Borderline for a strain of the medial
collateral ligament.

Dr. Moore stated on August 9, 2010, “The patient’s MRI

clearly shows a collateral strain as well as meniscal tear. 

He has some degenerative changes but there is definitely

signal intensity within the horn that shows a full tear.  He

certainly has been painful there and I feel like this is an

acute injury.  PLAN: We are going to try to get approval for

a scope and we will debride his meniscus.”    
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Dr. Moore performed surgery on August 27, 2010: “1. 

Arthroscopic debridement of the posterior horn of the medial

meniscus.  2.  Debridement of the patellofemoral joint

including the patella and the femoral notch.  3. 

Arthroscopic notchplasty.”  The post-operative diagnosis was

“1.  Complex tear of the posterior horn of the medial

meniscus.  2.  Full thickness loss of the weightbearing

surface of the lateral weightbearing portion of the medial

femoral condyle.  3.  Patellofemoral joint arthritis,

moderate plus.  4.  Severe impingement of the ACL due to

notch encroachment from osteophytes.”    

Dr. Moore returned the claimant to full duty on October

28, 2010.  The claimant testified that he returned to work

and continued to be employed with the respondents.  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Moore on December 1, 2010:

The patient is status post arthroscopic
debridement of his medial meniscus, left knee.  He
also had significant arthritic changes of the
patellofemoral joint and the medial plateau.  The
patient states that he has good days and bad days. 
There are some days that he has more swelling than
others.  Otherwise he is functioning at a
reasonable level.  He remains on meloxicam.
At this point, he has reached MMI.  Based on the
partial loss of his medial meniscus, the patient
has a 2% impairment of the left knee.  This
translates to a 1% whole body impairment.  This is
lifelong and permanent.  As for his arthritic
changes, I do not believe that these can be
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attributed to his worker’s compensation injury. 
These are chronic changes more consistent with
long-term wear and tear arthritis.  The patient
will most likely need anti-inflammatory medicines
for an extended period of time based on the
inflammation from his meniscal tear as well as his
arthritic changes.

  
The parties stipulated that “the respondents have paid

medical and indemnity in connection with the left knee

injury, to include a 2% permanent physical impairment to the

left lower extremity.”  

The respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant:

Q.  When did you start noticing you were having
problems with your right knee?

A.  I had went to Dr. Moore about my left knee. 
And I’m going to say roughly a month, maybe three
weeks to a month, prior to seeing him, I noticed
it starting to give me problems, just minor pains
shoot through.  And as - the more I walk, put
weight on it, it kind of got worse.  Well, I asked
- said something to him about it when I went to
see him, and he said we have to get your left knee
taken care of first.  Through the times that I
went to see him, I kept asking about my right one.
The same answer.  Well, let’s take care of your
left one, and then we’ll contact them about your
right knee, and it just progressively got worse. 

Q.  Okay.  So, you said about a month after the
left knee injury - 

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  - you started to notice more and more problems
in the right knee?

A.  Yes, sir.  
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Q.  Had you ever had any of those problems in your
right knee before that time?

A.  Not that I can remember.  No, sir.  

Q.  And, I guess, what I’m getting at, strictly
with having arthritis, did you ever notice that
kind of pain before?

A.  No, sir.  Not that I can remember.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Moore on April 21,

2011:

The patient continues to have some intermittent
left knee pain.  Meloxicam helps.  He figured out
when he did not take it that it really bothers him
a lot more.  He is still having pain in his right
knee which I hoped would go away.  It all started
from having to shift his weight to the right side. 
Overall he said it is maybe a little better with
the Mobic but again, his right knee pain has never
gone away.  At this point, I have already
performed a rating.  What I did not include was
his permanent restrictions and that is he should
not climb any ladders and he should not be lifting
over 20 to 25 pounds.  He is going to need anti-
inflammatories lifelong and he may very well need
injections such as Synvisc.  Again, his
progression of arthritis will be slow and further
treatment for arthritis is surely going to be
necessary in the distant future.  As far as his
right knee, again, if it does not completely
resolve, then I think we are going to have to go
ahead and work it up since it was clearly
associated with him switching his weight during
the recovery from his left knee injury.  

A Change of Physician Order was entered on September

30, 2011: “A change of physician is hereby approved by the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission for John R.
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Kinkade to change from Dr. Merwin Moore to Dr. Chris

Arnold[.]”  

Dr. Christopher A. Arnold examined the claimant on

November 10, 2011:

John is a very pleasant 51 year-old gentleman who
had a work injury to both knees.  He was loading
some hay onto the top of the truck on 6/18/10. 
His right knee dropped behind the hay and the left
had a varus injury.  His left knee started
swelling 10 minutes later.  He saw the doctor the
next morning, got an MRI and was diagnosed with a
meniscus tear and he underwent a left knee scope,
meniscectomy on 8/27/10.  He now has gone on to
develop post-traumatic arthritis.  He has been
given a permanent restriction and impairment
rating.  He still struggles with the left knee
pain.  

His biggest problem today is his right knee.  This
all started right after the accident as well.  He
never had it looked at.  The plan was to take care
of the left and then to address the right.  He
continues to have pain and swelling about the
right knee.  He is extremely frustrated.  He
states that it hurts all the time....

RIGHT LOWER EXTREMITY: It is not red or warm....2+
effusion....

LEFT KNEE: There is no redness, warmth, or calf
pain....Trace effusion....
Ligamentous exam is stable.  

RADIOGRAPHS: I do not have the old film of his
left knee from 6/19/10.  I do not have an x-ray of
his right knee from that time.

IMPRESSION: 1.  Left knee pain after work related
injury, arthroscopy.  
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PLAN: He has been given an impairment rating,
functional capacity evaluation.  I would recommend
continuing with the recommendations as outlined by
his orthopedic surgeon.  Someday he is going to
have this left knee addressed with arthroplasty. 
In the meantime, quad sets, glucosamine, good shoe
wear.  

2.  Right knee lateral arthrosis after work
related injury.

PLAN: I told him there is no way to know 1 ½ years
after the fact how much of the pain is from the
accident versus aggravation from the pre-existing
arthrosis.  All I know is that he has bone on bone
laterally and he says that it has happened since
his accident.  I have discussed the options with
him.  I would recommend aspiration and injection
to which he agrees.  I have discussed the relative
risks and benefits and under sterile technique,
have aspirated the right knee and removed
approximately 40 ccs of synovial fluid and
injected it with 80 Methylprednisolone.  I would
recommend quad sets, glucosamine, good shoe
wear.  I would like to see how he does over the
next month.  If he does well, we win.  If he is
not, the next step would be viscosupplementation,
possibly an unloader brace, possibly arthroplasty. 
I would continue with the current work
restrictions for his right knee as he has outlined
on his left knee.  No lifting, pushing, pulling
more than 25 pounds.  No squatting, climbing, or
kneeling.  He agrees with this plan.  He will
return to see us in a month or two and see how he
is doing.  He will come back in 1-2 months and if
he is not better, we will try the gel shots. 
Ultimately, he is going to get his knee replaced. 
He states that he previously has been placed on
Mobic but he had some side effects from this.  I
would recommend stopping this and following up
with his primary care physician.

Dr. Arnold reported on December 8, 2011:
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He follows up today for recheck of both knees,
mainly his right knee.  I saw him last month and
gave him a shot and it actually helped for a
couple of weeks, but the pain has recurred....He
has had increased pain about his right knee.  It
is swollen.  He is frustrated.  He states that his
left knee is status quo.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: RIGHT KNEE: It is not red or
warm.  There is no calf pain.  Quads are weak.  2+
effusion....

LEFT KNEE: There is no redness, warmth, or calf
pain.  Quads are weak.  Trace effusion.  Extension
is 0.  Flexion is 130.  Tender medial.  Slightly
tender lateral.

IMPRESSION: 1.  Right knee lateral arthrosis,
post-traumatic after work-related injury.

PLAN: Corticosteroiod injection helped, but the
pain has come back.  I have discussed the options
with John regarding continued observation,
viscosupplementation, bracing, versus
arthroplasty.  Ultimately, he is going to get an
arthroplasty.  I think that the next step would be
an unloader brace and viscosupplementation.  I
will try and get him approved by Workmen’s Comp
for this.  He will come back once he is approved
for the viscosupplementation and for measurement
of the brace.  Will need to get workmen’s
compensation approval before doing this.  In the
meantime, I would recommend quad sets,
glucosamine, good shoe wear.  He will continue his
current work restrictions.  

2.  Left knee pain secondary to post-traumatic
arthrosis.  

PLAN: This is not as bad as the right.  Will
continue to observe this.  He agrees with this
plan.
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The respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant in a

deposition of record taken April 12, 2012:

Q.  What kinds of problems are you having right
now with your knees?

A.  Swelling in my right one.  And it’s - Dr.
Moore had explained that I had to learn to walk on
my left knee again, that I had shifted all my
weight to my right one.  I have in - done
exercises, and bought new shoes, and stuff, to
help me to keep from having problems.  That was
the recommendation of Dr. [Arnold], and Dr. Moore,
also.  But I have went back and tried to put more
weight on my left knee, and it still doesn’t
help....

Q.  How does your right knee feel right now?

A.  It has twinges in it, like a needle.  I can -
that’s why I’ve been moving it.  It shoots right
underneath my kneecap on the right side in - on my
right side of my knee.  If I don’t move it a
little bit, it feels like a needle sticks in it.

Q.  Okay.  How about your left knee?

A.  My left knee, right now it’s okay.    

Dr. Charles E. Pearce provided an Independent Medical

Evaluation on October 9, 2012:

REASON FOR EVALUATION: Bilateral knee pain
following on-the-job injury that occurred on
06/18/2010.
I have been asked to evaluate Mr. Kinkade as it
pertains to his knees after an on-the-job injury
as outlined above.  I have explained to he and his
wife that I will not be his treating physician.  I
will be making recommendations regarding causality
and possible need for further treatment....
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HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS:  
Mr. Kinkade is a 52-year-old, six-year employee of
Tri-County Farm and Ranch Supply in Ash Flat,
Arkansas, who, while gainfully employed as a parts
manager, injured his left knee on June 18, 2010. 
He was standing on a stack of hay bales when his
right leg slipped between bales causing his left
leg to fold beneath his right leg in a figure-of-
four fashion, sustaining what sounds like a varus
mechanism to his left knee.  Within 10 minutes or
so, the left knee swelled.  There were no stated
complaints about the right knee at the time of
injury....

On August 27, 2010, Dr. Moore performed left knee
arthroscopy on Mr. Kinkade with the following
findings: 1) A complex tear of the posterior horn
of the medial meniscus.  2) Full-thickness loss of
the weightbearing surface of the lateral
weightbearing portion of the medial femoral
condyle.  3) Patellofemoral joint arthritis,
moderate plus.  4) Severe impingement of the ACL
due to encroachment from osteophytes.  Dr. Moore
performed a debridement of the posterior horn of
the medial meniscus as well as the patellofemoral
joint and arthroscopic notchplasty....

On December 1, 2010, the patient was seen by Dr.
Moore, stating that he had good and bad days, and
some days, he had more swelling than others.  He
also noted that the patient was functioning at “a
reasonable level.”  He was still on meloxicam.  He
was given a 2% permanent partial impairment to the
lower extremity and 1% to the body as a whole. 
Further, Dr. Moore, in his last paragraph in the
note of December 1, 2010, stated that as far as
his arthritic changes, he felt that these were not
attributable to his worker’s compensation injury
and that they are chronic changes, more consistent
with long-term wear-and-tear arthritis.  He went
on to [say] he would most likely need
antiinflammatories for an extended period of time. 
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On April 21, 2011, the patient was seen by Dr.
Moore with continued pain, also saying that
meloxicam was helping, and it was mentioned, for
the first time that I could find in the notes,
that the patient was “still having pain in his
right knee.”  Restrictions were placed of no
ladder climbing and no lifting greater than 20-25
pounds....

Currently, the patient complains of severe sharp
bilateral knee pain, right worse than left.  The
patient does have nocturnal pain.  He feels that
pain is worsening over time, despite work
restrictions and meloxicam, and a patellar
tracking brace on the right.  Pain is 8 on the
pain scale rated by patient.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: He is 5 feet 10 inches, 225
pounds.  The patient is observed ambulating with a
slight antalgic gait to the right, somewhat stiff-
legged.

Left Knee: Well-healed arthroscopic portals. 
There is at most mild valgus of the knee, but
there is no pseudolaxity at 10 and 30 degrees
flexion.  The patient has difficulty with
extending fully because of pain in and around the
patellofemoral joint.  Flexion is to approximately
100 degrees.  There is mild pain.  There is mild
swelling and effusion.  He has crepitation
throughout range of motion.  There is generalized
joint tenderness throughout.  He has painless hip
motion.  Calf and thigh are soft.  There is no
gross motor or sensory loss distally.

Right Knee: No angular deformity is noted.  He has
generalized tenderness about the lateral joint
line and patellofemoral.  He has crepitation
throughout range of motion, which is 0 to about
120 degrees.  Painless hip motion.  No ligamentous
laxity.  No AP instability.  Calf and thigh are
soft.  Gross neurovascular exam distally is
intact. 
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RADIOGRAPHS: Radiographs of both knees made today
show advanced patellofemoral arthritis
bilaterally, as outlined by Dr. Moore in his
operative note of August 27, 2010, and also seen
in x-rays the day after injury, June 19, 2010.
AP x-rays also show peripheral osteophytes on the
left with some medial compartment narrowing and on
the right, femoral condyle flattening and
decreased joint space, lateral compartment,
consistent with arthritis.  

IMPRESSION: Ongoing bilateral knee pain due to
underlying preexisting degenerative joint disease. 
This is stated within a degree of medical
certainty.  All findings at the time of
arthroscopy by Dr. Moore could be considered
chronic in nature.  Description of medical
meniscal tear is that of degenerative tear.  Work
injury at most was an exacerbation of a chronic,
underlying, preexisting problem.

RECOMMENDATIONS: Answering questions asked of me:

1.  Whether or not the claimant’s right knee
complaints have a causal relationship to the June
18, 2010, injury or is a compensable consequence
of the June 2010 injury.
Answer: No.  Ongoing complaints are clearly
degenerative in nature.

2.  Whether the treatment recommended (that is
arthroplasty) is reasonably necessary in
connection with compensable June 18, 2010, left
knee injury.

Answer: Arthroplasty will eventually be indicated
for this man for both knees.  However, this is not
because of his injury of June 18, 2010, because it
is a preexisting condition, as clearly seen on
radiographs made the day after injury and at the
time of arthroscopic surgery for his left knee
approximately two months following his injury. 
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    A pre-hearing order was filed on February 12, 2013. 

The claimant contended that he “sustained a compensable

injury to his right knee as a compensable consequence of the

injury he sustained to his left knee result (sic).  The

claimant contends that he is entitled to medical treatment

to both of his knees by Dr. Chris Arnold.”  The respondents

contended that they “have paid all due and owed benefits for

the compensable left knee injury.”  The parties stipulated

that “the claim with respect to the claimant’s right knee

has been denied and controverted by the respondents.”   The

respondents contended that the claimant “cannot establish

that he sustained a compensable right knee injury in the

scope and course of his employment with the respondents, or

that the right knee condition is a compensable consequence

of the June 18, 2010 left knee injury.  The respondents

contend that the claimant’s right knee condition is a pre-

existing arthritic condition and that the claimant cannot

establish either a new injury or an aggravation of his pre-

existing arthritic condition.”  

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

issues of “compensability (temporary total disability and

medical benefits) and controverted attorney fees.”  
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A hearing was held on March 28, 2013.  At that time,

the claimant reserved the issue of temporary total

disability benefits.  The claimant testified regarding

additional medical treatment, “I would like to get my knees

back as good as they were before the accident, as good as

they can be gotten.”    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on June

19, 2013.  The administrative law judge found, “8.  The

claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission

and the mechanism by which it enforces the provisions of the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation laws are unconstitutional.” 

The claimant does not appeal that finding.

The administrative law judge found that the compensable

injury to the claimant’s left knee “resulted in either an

aggravation of the preexisting right knee condition or a

compensable consequence injury to the claimant’s right

knee.”  The administrative law judge awarded additional

medical treatment as recommended by Dr. Arnold.  The

respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability, Right Knee
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Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services of results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  

In the present matter, the parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable left knee injury on June

18, 2010.  The administrative law judge found, “The June 18,
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2010, compensable accident resulted in either an aggravation

of the preexisting right knee condition or a compensable

consequence injury to the claimant’s right knee.”  The Full

Commission reviews an administrative law judge’s decision de

novo, and it is the duty of the Full Commission to conduct

its own fact-finding independent of that done by the

administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark.

App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes

its own findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230,

792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

There is no probative evidence in the present matter

supporting the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant sustained a compensable “aggravation of the

preexisting right knee condition” on June 18, 2010.  An

aggravation, being a new injury with an independent cause,

must meet the requirements for a compensable injury.  Crudup

v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark. 804 20 S.W.3d 900 (2000),

citing Ford v. Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63 Ark. App. 260,

977 S.W.2d 5 (1998).  The evidence does not demonstrate that

the claimant sustained a compensable injury to his right

knee on June 18, 2010.  The claimant testified that he fell
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and injured his left knee on that date, and the claimant did

not contend that he sustained a compensable injury to his

right knee on June 18, 2010.  The claimant also plainly

testified that the only part of his body injured on June 18,

2010 was his left knee.  The medical treatment provided

beginning June 19, 2010 clearly indicated that the claimant

injured his left knee; there were no complaints of right

knee pain and no treatment for the claimant’s right knee was

provided immediately after the stipulated compensable injury

to the claimant’s left knee.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

“compensable injury” to his right knee in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant

did not prove that he sustained an accidental injury causing

internal or external physical harm to his right knee.  The

claimant did not prove (or contend) that he sustained an

injury to his right knee which was caused by a specific

incident or was identifiable by time and place of occurrence

on June 18, 2010.

B.  Compensable Consequence
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If an injury is compensable, then every natural

consequence of that injury is also compensable.  Martin

Charcoal, Inc. v. Britt, 102 Ark. App. 252, 284 S.W.3d 91

(2008), citing Air Compressor Equip. v. Sword, 69 Ark. App.

162, 11 S.W.3d 1 (2000).  The basic test is whether there is

a causal connection between the two episodes.  Jeter v. B.R.

McGinty Mech., 62 Ark. App. 53, 968 S.W.2d 645 (1998),

citing Bearden Lumber Co. v. Bond, 7 Ark. App. 65, 644

S.W.2d 321 (1983).  The determination of whether the causal

connection exists is a question of fact for the Commission

to determine.  Carter v. Flintrol, Inc., 19 Ark. App. 317,

720 S.W.2d 337 (1986).  

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the agreed compensable left knee injury resulted

in “a compensable consequence injury to the claimant’s right

knee.”  The Full Commission affirms this finding.  As we

have discussed, the parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable left knee injury on June 18, 2010. 

The claimant testified that he subsequently began suffering

from pain in his right knee.  The claimant testified that he

informed Dr. Moore regarding his right knee complaints, but

that Dr. Moore did not treat the claimant’s right knee.  In
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workers’ compensation cases, the Commission functions as the

trier of fact.  Blevins v. Safeway Stores, 25 Ark. App. 297,

757 S.W.2d 569 (1988).  The determination of the credibility

and weight to be given a witnesses’s testimony is within the

sole province of the Commission.  Murphy v. Forsgren, Inc.,

99 Ark. App. 223, 258 S.W.3d 794 (2007).  The Commission is

not required to believe the testimony of the claimant or any

other witness but may accept and translate into findings of

fact only those portions of the testimony it deems worthy of

belief.  Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d

899 (2002).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant was a credible witness.  We note that Dr. Moore

corroborated the claimant’s testimony.  Dr. Moore reported

on April 21, 2011, “He is still having pain in his right

knee which I hoped would go away.  It all started from

having to shift his weight to the right side [emphasis

supplied].”  Dr. Arnold also corroborated the claimant’s

testimony with regard to his right knee.  Dr. Arnold

reported on November 10, 2011 that the claimant’s right knee

pain began after the compensable injury to the claimant’s

left knee.  Dr. Arnold’s impression on December 8, 2011 was
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“1.  Right knee lateral arthrosis, post-traumatic after

work-related injury.”  Dr. Pearce also corroborated the

claimant’s testimony.  Dr. Pearce reported on October 9,

2012 that the claimant was suffering from bilateral knee

pain which began after the June 18, 2010 compensable injury

to the claimant’s left knee.  

The Full Commission finds that the painful condition in

the claimant’s right knee is a natural consequence of the

compensable injury to the claimant’s left knee.  The

evidence establishes a causal connection between the

claimant’s right knee condition and the stipulated

compensable injury to the claimant’s left knee.  We

therefore affirm the administrative law judge’s finding that

the June 18, 2010 compensable injury to the claimant’s left

knee resulted in “a compensable consequence injury to the

claimant’s right knee.”    

C.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the
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evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).  

    An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  The treatment recommended by Dr. Christopher A.

Arnold, the claimant’s treating physician, is reasonably

necessary in connection with treatment of the claimant’s

compensable left knee injury and right knee injury.”  The

Full Commission affirms this finding.  The claimant

sustained a compensable left knee injury on June 18, 2010,

and the claimant’s subsequent right knee problems were a

natural consequence of the compensable injury to the

claimant’s left knee.  Dr. Moore reviewed an MRI and

reported on August 9, 2010 that the claimant had sustained

an acute meniscal tear in his left knee.  Dr. Moore

performed surgery and assigned a permanent anatomical

impairment rating to the claimant’s left knee.  Dr. Moore

opined on April 21, 2011 with regard to the claimant’s

compensable left knee injury, “He is going to need anti-
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inflammatories lifelong and he may very well need injections

such as Synvisc.”  Dr. Moore opined that the claimant’s

right knee condition was clearly associated with him

switching his weight during the recovery from the left knee

injury [emphasis supplied].”    

A Change of Physician Order was entered on September

30, 2011: “A change of physician is hereby approved by the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission for John R.

Kinkade to change from Dr. Merwin Moore to Dr. Chris

Arnold[.]” The claimant began treating with Dr. Arnold on

November 10, 2011.  The claimant testified that an insurance

carrier had paid for all of his treatment with Dr. Arnold,

but the claimant did not specify whether this payment was

provided from the respondent-carrier or group health

insurance.  In any event, the Commission notes that where a

claimant has exercised his statutory right to a one-time

change of physician, the respondents must pay for at least

the initial visit to the new physician in order to fulfill

their obligation to provide reasonably necessary medical

treatment.  See Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App.

600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003).
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Dr. Pearce essentially opined on October 9, 2012 that

treatment for the claimant’s knees was related to

degeneration rather than the compensable injury to the

claimant’s left knee or the claimant’s subsequent

compensable right knee condition.  The Commission has the

duty of weighing medical evidence and, if the evidence is

conflicting, its resolution is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Green Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App.

332, 999 S.W.2d 695 (1999).  In the present matter, the Full

Commission finds that the opinion of Dr. Moore is entitled

to more significant evidentiary weight than the opinion of

Dr. Pearce.  We reiterate Dr. Moore’s finding in August 2010

that the meniscal tear in the claimant’s left knee was an

“acute injury” rather than a degenerative condition.  We

also find that Dr. Arnold’s opinion is entitled to more

significant evidentiary weight than Dr. Pearce’s opinion. 

Dr. Arnold stated in November 2011 that the claimant’s right

knee arthrosis had began after the accident occurring on

June 18, 2010.  The Commission recognizes the claimant’s

testimony that he had suffered from bilateral knee arthritis

since 1997.  Nevertheless, the record does not indicate that

the claimant required the treatment now recommended by Dr.
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Moore and Dr. Arnold before the stipulated compensable

injury to the claimant’s left knee.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant’s right knee condition was related to the admitted

compensable injury to the claimant’s left knee.  With regard

to the claimant’s left knee, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved he was entitled to additional medical

treatment in the form of anti-inflammatory medication, as

recommended by Dr. Moore.  With regard to the claimant’s

right knee, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he was entitled to an unloader brace and

“viscosupplementation” as recommended by Dr. Arnold.  There

are currently no recommendations for additional surgery, and

the Full Commission does not at this time enter a finding

with regard to same.  For prevailing on appeal to the Full

Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee of

five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner
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Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

   I must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion

finding that the claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury

to his right knee as a result of a work-related accident

on June 18, 2011, which also resulted in a compensable

consequence left knee injury.  Respondents do not appeal

the Administrative Law Judge finding that our Workers’

Compensation Statute is constitutional.

         My carefully conducted de novo review of this

claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant has

failed to prove the compensability of his right knee

injury, either as an aggravation of a pre-existing

condition, or as a compensable consequence. Therefore, I

find that the decision of the Administrative Law Judge

should be reversed and compensability of this alleged

injury should be denied. 

          The claimant contends that he first reported

his right knee symptoms to Dr. Moore shortly after the

June 18, 2010, work-related incident whereby he injured

his left knee.  However, a review of the record shows

that, not only has the claimant experienced arthritic
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joint pain, to include knee pain, for over the past 15

years, but that the claimant failed to report an injury

to his right knee to anyone for over a year following

the incident despite the fact that he had ample

opportunity to do so.  The record clearly demonstrates,

however, that the claimant was assessed early-on with

degeneration in his left knee.  The claimant also

suffered from a medial meniscal tear, which was

surgically treated by Dr. Moore.  In his follow-up

clinic note of December 1, 2010, Dr. Moore stated

unequivocally that the claimant’s arthritic changes were

consistent with long-term wear and tear, and not

attributable to his workers’ compensation injury. 

Doctor Arnold, on-the-other-hand, opined that the

claimant suffered from right knee lateral arthrosis,

which was “post-traumatic” after a work related injury. 

However, Dr. Arnold stated that he could not determine a

year-and-a-half after the fact how much of the

claimant’s right knee pain was attributable to his

accident; especially since there were no diagnostic

studies of the claimant’s right knee by which to make a

comparison.  Dr. Arnold noted, however, that the

claimant’s degeneration was “bone-on-bone” at that time,

thus indicating that it was long-standing in etiology. 
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At any rate, Dr. Arnold could not state one way or

another whether the claimant’s right knee condition was

related to his June 18, 2010, accident.  Instead, Dr.

Arnold opined that too much time had passed to know for

sure.  Further, with regard to his assessment of the

claimant’s right knee condition, Dr. Arnold clearly

based his opinion on the claimant’s reported history. 

For example, Dr. Arnold stated, “This all started right

after the accident as well,” and “The plan was to take

care of the left knee and then to address the right.” 

          The Commission is entitled to review the basis

for a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight of the

opinion.  Further, a medical opinion based solely upon

claimant’s history and own subjective belief that a

medical condition is related to a compensable injury is

not a substitute for credible evidence.  Brewer v.

Paragould Housing Authority, Full Commission Opinion,

January 22, 1996 (Claim No. E417617).

          Finally, upon examination of the claimant and

an independent review of the claimant’s medical records,

to include findings from the claimant’s diagnostic

studies and Dr. Moore’s operative findings, Dr. Pearce

stated without equivocation that the claimant’s ongoing

knee problems are the result of pre-existing
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degenerative joint disease versus his June, 2010,

accident.  Moreover, Dr. Pearce pointed out that his

opinion was supported by the claimant’s prior diagnostic

studies and by Dr. Moore’s operative observations; thus,

it was supported by objective findings. 

          The claimant undoubtedly experienced an injury

to his left knee in the form of a meniscal tear.  The

record shows that the claimant heard a loud pop in his

left knee during the incident in question.  Further,

diagnostic studies supported the existence of a left

medial meniscal tear.  The claimant received extensive

treatment for that left knee injury, to include surgery. 

However, over the months that the claimant received that

medical treatment, not once did he mention right knee

symptoms to his medical providers, supervisors, or

others.  And, although the claimant now contends that he

did inform his treating surgeon, Dr. Moore, of his right

knee problems early on in his treatment, the claimant

has submitted no credible evidence to support this

contention.  Rather, of the three doctors who either

treated or examined the claimant, two have opined that

the claimant’s symptoms are due to his preexisting

arthritic condition.  Of those two doctors, one, namely

Dr. Pearce, opines within a degree of medical certainty
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that the claimant’s right knee and ongoing left knee

problems are causally related to his preexisting

arthritis.  And, I note that even Dr. Arnold expressed

doubt as to the exact etiology of the claimant’s ongoing

symptoms.  Therefore, I assign more weight to the

opinions of Dr. Moore and Dr. Pearce and conclude that

the claimant’s right knee symptoms are too far removed

from his left knee injury to reasonably connect the two. 

Further, the record is devoid of medical evidence to

substantiate that the claimant sustained an injury to

his right knee on June 18, 2010, or at any time at all. 

Rather, the record supports a conclusion that the

claimant currently suffers from the symptoms of long-

standing, pre-existing arthritis in his knees, and that

this condition did not result from an acute injury, but

rather from years of wear and tear.  Therefore, I assign

more probative value to Dr. Moore and Dr. Pearce

opinions than to the opinion of Dr. Arnold.  

          Furthermore, over his testimony alleging

otherwise, the record fails to reflect that following

the claimant’s compensable left knee injury he ever

addressed right knee symptoms with his medical

providers.  Likewise, the claimant failed to report a

right knee injury to his supervisors.  And, while it may
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have appeared logical to the claimant that his right

knee problems are somehow associated to his compensable

left knee injury or to the incident whereby the claimant

sustained a left knee injury, the claimant has simply

failed to present credible proof to support this

allegation.  Rather, a year-and-a-half following his

left knee injury, the claimant reported to Dr. Arnold

with right knee symptoms which are consistent with his

preexisting arthritis, and for which Dr. Arnold could

not even definitively state were related to an acute

injury.            Therefore, based upon the above and

foregoing, I find that the claimant has failed to prove

by a preponderance of the evidence that his right knee

symptoms resulted as a compensable consequence of his

left knee injury, or that these symptoms are the result

of the incident of June 18, 2010, in that he has failed

to present objective medical evidence of a new injury,

and he has failed to show a connection between his left

knee injury and his right knee arthrosis.  Therefore,

this claim should be reversed and compensability should

be denied.  Accordingly, I must respectfully dissent. 

                                     
       KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER
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